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Past and Present Cindy Wing was busy updating
the herb garden at the Morrison House Museum on Tuesday morning.
The Londonderry Historical Society planted this a number of years ago
with the help of Girl Scouts, but the group wanted to update the plants
with more period-correct herbs. Photo by Chris Paul
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CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

During the Monday,
June 29 meeting of
the Londonderry

Town Council, Assistant
Town Manager, Lisa Dra-
bik announced that the
annual Londonderry Old

Home Day celebration
would be held next
month. 

Because of the issues
related to the COVID-19
Pandemic, the five day
event will be cut down
to just one day, with four
events taking place on

◆ ◆

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

During the Monday,
June 29, meeting
of the Londonder-

ry Town Council the
owner of S&S Metals,
Vito Solomini, was more
than a bit upset with the
boards request to have
him clean up the area in
front of his business. 

At their previous
meeting, the Town Coun-
cil held off on granting
S&S Metals its yearly
license and had asked
the town’s Code Enforce-
ment Officer, Richard
Canuel, to look into
whether the license
could be amended with
the request that the
business remove some
of the vehicles along
Rockingham Road. Mem-
bers of the board felt
that those vehicles pre-

sented an unsightly
mess along that road.

During the June 29
meeting, which was a
special meeting, called
just to address this
issue, since the current
license was set to expire
on July 1, councilwomen
Deb Paul stepped down,
due to having business
dealings with the com-
pany. 

Canuel began the dis-
cussion by telling the
council that he had been
in contact with the town
attorney, and had am-
ended the license agree-
ment to reflect the town
council’s request.

Canuel said, “One of
the more critical, or
more important of those
conditions has to do
with the use of that front
end portion of that prop-
erty for the storage of

vehicles that are for
sale.”

The amendment to
the license reads, “ Solo-
mini shall maintain a
three-foot wide strip of
landscape mulch along
Route 28. Any vehicles
located outside the
fenced area shall be
parked the landscape
strip. Any vehicles
parked outside of the
fenced area and behind
the landscaped strip
shall be associated with
the ancillary business of
motor vehicle sales. All
motor vehicles for sale
outside the fenced area
shall have signs noting
they are for sale and the
advertised sale price.

Rursuant to RSA
236:112, “motor vehicles
which are no longer
intended or in condition

Junkyard Owner Upset with
Councils Cleanup Request

continued on page 3

TIMOTHY CAIN
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

Mindi Messmer, a
geologist and co-
founder of New

Hampshire Safe Water
Alliance, in an opinion
article entitled “My
Turn: A NH Environmen-
tal Tragedy” published
in the Concord Monitor
last November wrote:
“Know what’s in your
water.”

Four months ago,
Londonderry residents
learned the significance
of Messmer’s plea when
they packed the town

council meeting room to
discuss recent revela-
tions about water con-
tamination that has im-
pacted some of the
town’s water sources.
Although the thrust of
the conversation focus-
ed on the Merrimack
company, Saint Gobain
Performance Plastics
(SGPP), with experts
from NHDES (New Hamp-
shire Department of
Environmental Servic-
es), residents also rais-
ed concerns about the
overall water quality in
the community.

PFAS (per and poly-
fluoroalkyl substances)
are man-made chemicals
that include PFOA and
PFOS. These compounds
have been used for de-
cades in products rang-

Water Contamination Continues
to be a Concern in Londonderry

that day.
Although she did not

mention a date of the
celebration, she did say
that the only events tak-
ing place on that day
would be the Parade, the
Boot Scoot and Boogie

Old Home Day Celebration
Reduced to One-Day Event
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Alan L. Fenster
Alan L. Fenster, 69, of London-

derry, NH died Saturday June 20,
2020 at his home with his wife and
two daughters by his side. This was
after a long and courageous battle
with bladder cancer. Alan was born

in Brookline, MA on Nov. 17, 1950, a son of the
late Nat and Zelda (Gersh) Fenster. He had
resided in Londonderry since 1990, where he
had become a leader and close friend to the
members of Londonderry and Manchester Chris-
tian Church. He worked 21 years in the town of
Londonderry as everyone’s favorite Pharmacist,
he was loved by all with his charismatic person-
ality and kind heart, being in his presence
always put a smile on your face.

He is survived by his wife of 45 years, Patricia
(Loiacono) Fenster of Londonderry, two daugh-
ters, Kristen Hudon of Manchester, NH, and
Melissa McGinnis of Auburn, NH, three grand-
children, Asia Marie McGinnis, Gavin Miles
McGinnis, and Madelynn Rose Hudon.

Following cremation, a memorial celebration
will be held at a future date to be determined. In
lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be
made to the Dana Farber Cancer Institute, 450
Brookline Ave., Boston, MA 02215, please ear-
mark for Bladder Cancer Research. The Peabody
Funeral Homes and Crematorium of Derry and
Londonderry are assisting the family with
arrangements.

OBITUARY

Customers can still
take advantage of
various payment

arrangements
As the COVID-19 pan-

demic continues to evolve
and New Hampshire
slowly reopens, Ever-
source is reminding cus-
tomers of the options
and solutions available
to support them during
this uncertain time. The
energy company contin-
ues to offer various ways
to assist customers,
including tips to help
save money and energy,

as well as a new COVID-
19 Payment Program
that allows customers
up to 12 months to pay
any past-due balances. 

“As the pandemic con-
tinues to evolve and we
all begin to adjust to a
new normal, we’re here
to help any customer
facing financial hardship
or uncertainty,” said
Eversource Senior Vice
President and Chief Cus-
tomer Officer Penni Con-
ner. “We recognize how
challenging these times
are and remain commit-

ted to supporting our
customers as we navi-
gate through this un-
chartered territory. Any
customer who may have
had a difficult time pay-
ing their energy bill
because of the pandemic
can take advantage of
one of our flexible pay-
ment arrangements to
help them pay down any
balances that may have
accrued over the past
few months.”

The COVID-19 Pay-
ment Program is avail-
able to any customer

who requests financial
assistance during the
pandemic. While cus-
tomers are not currently
at risk of losing service
as Eversource continues
to suspend all customer
disconnections, this flex-
ible payment arrange-
ment also provides an
important option for
customers whenever the
current moratorium on
disconnections ends.

Here’s how the
COVID-19 Payment Pro-
gram works:

Customers can pay
past-due balances in
flexible payment plans
for up to 12 months

No down payment,
fees or interest will be
charged from March 17,
2020 (when the pandem-
ic began) to the end of
the payment plan

Once an active pay-
ment arrangement has
been arranged, the ac-
count will be protected
from service disconnec-
tion for the duration of
the payment plan –
including whenever the
current moratorium on
disconnections ends 

Customers can learn
more about the COVID-
19 Payment Program and
enroll online at Ever-
source.com or by calling
800-662-7764. For more
information on energy
saving tips, scam aware-
ness and other programs

Eversource is offering to
support customers dur-
ing the pandemic, visit
Eversource.com. 

Eversource also rec-
ommends customers take
advantage of the compa-
ny’s energy efficiency
offerings which provides
ways to save and help
keep energy bills down
year-round. Customers
are encouraged to: 

See if you qualify for
Home Performance with
ENERGY STAR – If you
qualify, a certified techni-
cian will perform a thor-
ough energy assessment
for just $100 and you’ll
receive rebates and no-
cost energy saving prod-

Eversource Reminds Customers of Programs as COVID-19 Restrictions Ease
ucts, as well as access to
0% on-bill financing and
up to 90% off insulation.
Customers uncomfort-
able with a technician vis-
iting their home can have
a virtual assessment now
and schedule any in-
home services for a later
date. Qualifying criteria
have changed, and cus-
tomers that have not
qualified in the past are
encouraged to try again.

Create an online ener-
gy savings plan – Cus-
tomers can better under-
stand and manage their
energy usage and costs.
Customers should visit
Eversource.com to create
an energy savings plan. 

The Londonderry
Historical Society is
pleased to an-

nounce that it was award-
ed a general operating
support grant for $3,000
from New Hampshire
Humanities. The grant is
funded through the feder-
al CARES program and
the National Endowment
for the Humanities. It will
help the Society cover
operating expenses, pres-
ent additional program-
ming, and upgrade and

increase its online pres-
ence, which will allow the
group to reach London-
derry residents and his-
tory enthusiasts beyond
the Londonderry com-
munity. 

The Londonderry His-
torical Society’s mission
is to preserve the best of
Londonderry’s past for
future generations. The
society owns several
properties at its 140 Pills-
bury Road site, including
the 1760 Morrison House,

the 1859 Parmenter Barn,
and the 1840 R.P. Clark
Blacksmith Shop.  The
Society meets regularly
on the 3rd Tuesday of the
month at 6 p.m. The pub-
lic is always welcome.
Winter meetings are at
the Leach Library, and in
the summer at the site on
Pillsbury Road. The LHS
is a non-profit 501(c)(3)
organization, and all con-
tributions are tax
deductible.  

For more informa-
tion, visit www.london-
derryhistory.org or find
them on Facebook,
www.facebook.com/Tow
nOfLondonderryNHHis-
toricalSociety/.

◆ ◆

Londonderry Historical Society 
Receives CARES Act Grant
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CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

In what was a very
short meeting of the
Londonderry Plan-

ning Board, members
voted to continue the
plans for a new Bank,
Convenience Store and
Gas Station site on Rock-
ingham Road on Wed-
nesday night, July 1.

The meeting was
being held via videocon-
ference once again, due
to the Coronavirus Pan-
demic, and the only item
on the agenda was an
application for formal
review of a site plan for a
gas station and a con-
venience store with a
drive through, and a

bank with a drive
through at 174 and 178
Rockingham Road. The
owner and applicant
was 2V Londonderry,
LLC, and the plan had
been continued from the
June 3 meeting. The
property is located west
of Exit 5, near the inter-
section of Rockingham
Road and Symmes Drive.

Planning Board
Chairman Art Rugg
informed the members
attending the meeting
that the owner had
requested another con-
tinuance. The plans
would now be discussed
on Wednesday, Aug. 5. 

Rugg asked the Town
Planner, Colleen Mail-
loux, if she had anything

on the progress of the
plan, and she responded
that the applicant was
continuing to work
through their engineer-
ing and design review,
and the permitting
process with the New
Hampshire Department
of Transportation. She
also mentioned that the
applicant had represen-
tatives on the phone in
case there were ques-
tions from the board.

With that, the board
voted unanimously to
grant the continuance. 

The only other busi-
ness being discussed
that evening was for
members to accept a
number of minutes to
previous meetings.

◆ ◆

Planning Board Has Another Very
Quick Videoconference Meeting

Now Leasing Sanborn Crossing
Apartments for 62+

1 Bedroom $1,225
2 Bedroom $1,450
Income Restrictions Apply

Heat, Hot Water & Electric Included!

Call 603-362-6565 for an Application or 
Visit us Saturday Mornings from 9 - 11 a.m.

30 Sanborn Rd., North Londonderry, NH

Great Rates, Great Coverage
and Local Service! 
t

WHITTEMORE 
INSURANCE
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Part of the Londonderry community since 1929.

–––– 432-2577––––
24 Hour Quotes at www.whittemoreins.com

Hicks Insurance, Inc., dba Whittemore Insurance

for legal use according
to their original purpose
including motor vehicles
purchased for the pur-
pose of dismantling the
vehicles for parts or for
use of the metal for
scrap” shall be kept
inside the fenced area.
Absolutely no such vehi-
cles shall be parked or
stored outside of the
fenced area on the prop-
erty, except as provided
in paragraph 8 below.”

Paragraph 8 reads: “
Any semi-trailer that is

not attached to an oper-
able tractor unit and
currently is located out-
side the fenced area
shall be moved inside
the fenced area on or
before December 31,
2020. Any motor vehicle
currently located out-
side the fenced area that
is not sold by May 31,
2021 shall be moved
inside the fenced area.”

Solomini attended
the meeting that evening
and was upset with the
mending saying that he
has hired an attorney
and they would be fight-
ing the board’s decision.

When asked if the

new addition was
acceptable, Solomini
said, “Not at all.  I’ve
been there 24 years, and
I’ve adhered to every-
thing that the council
has asked me to do, Mr.
Canuel will tell you, any-
time I had a problem, he
told me about it, it was
rectified.” He added that
he had the same rapport
with the prior building
inspectors and that he
has done everything he
was asked to do. He
added, “I don’t think
what you’re trying to do
to me now is right, and
I’m not going to give into
it, I want you to deal

Junkyard
Continued from page 1

with my attorney.” 
Town Council Chair-

man John Farrell
responded to Solomini
by say, “So sir, I want
you to be sure you
understand, the only
way I can continue to
grant you a license is if
the council grants you a
license without any pro-
visions being changed,
or they can grant you a
license based on the
provisions that have
been put in here.” He
added that he does not
have the legal authority
to let the license lapse
and wait to talk to Solo-
mini’s attorney.

Solomini responded,
“Put me in jail. I’m gonna
keep working.”

Farrell reiterated that
he and the council have
only two choices, but
expressed that they
could approve the newly
amended agreement,
and have the two sides
hammer out compro-
mise afterwards. “I’m
looking to see what I can
do to help you so you
can continue to oper-
ate.”

“I don’t believe any
of you are trying to help
me.” Solomini respond-
ed, “Nobody likes a junk-
yard to begin with, I’ve
been doing this all my
life sir, and I’ve come
across many opposition,
I’ve been I court at least
a half-a- dozen times.
You guys are all the
same, just trying to put
us out of business.”

Solomini added that
all the vehicle along the

road were operational
and able to be put back
on the road, saying that
id they were junk he
would put them in the
yard or get rid of them.

Farrell questioned
whether all the vehicle
really were running vehi-
cles, and Solomini said
that no one has ever
asked him about that,
and if they had, he’d get
them running.

At that point, coun-
cilor Tom Dolan asked
what ability the council
had to grant the license
as it currently stood,
and then work toward a
solution on the roadside
vehicles.

Member Joe Green
objected saying he
thought there was
enough evidence show-
ing that the new amend-
ed agreement was justi-
fied.

Dolan then suggested
allowing S&S Metal to
operate for 90-days
under the old agree-
ment, giving both sides
time to come to an
agreement on the vehi-
cles, but Farrell said he
didn’t think they were
allowed to do that.

Canuel then added,
“In Mr. Solomini’s de-
fense, he has not seen
the conditions that were
drafted by our attorney.”

After the council
found out that Solomini
had not been shown the
changes to the license
until that evening, two of
the four council mem-

bers were in favor of giv-
ing more time for the
junkyard to remain oper-
ational, but Green still
suggested that they
would be in the same
position a year from now
if they allowed the cur-
rent license.

Farrell then called
the town attorney on his
cell phone to get a deter-
mination on how to pro-
ceed.

After that phone call,
the council decided to
grant an extension of the
existing license for 90-
days, with the under-
standing the two attor-
neys would meet and
decide an amicable
agreement.

Solomini added at
the end of the meeting.
“You’re going to have to
give me a copy of what
you’re trying to do so I
can give it to my attor-
ney. I was never even
served with a certified
letter saying I was sup-
pose to be here tonight.”

Canuel then told the
council that because the
agreement was in draft
form, he didn’t feel that
it should be released. 

Farrell apologized to
Solomini for the over-
sight, and asked if he
would be okay with the
90-day solution, which
Solomini agreed to.

He ended by say.
“That’s fine, and if I
don’t agree with it, we’ll
just end up in court and
let a judge decide.” 
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Letters
Voting for Liberty

To the editor,
You go you defenders

of liberty, you are Ameri-
cans after all and if you
don’t want to wear a
mask don’t. Damn the
common good. I get it. 

While we are defend-
ing liberty why stop with
masks? Let’s go for the
gold! I know I can count
on your support. You
see, I’m a business
owner and I object to the
governments tyrannical
infringement on my per-
sonal liberty by dictat-
ing to me what fair treat-
ment for my employees
is and how much to pay
them. And what’s with
laws requiring me to
provide safe working
conditions and to treat
my waste? Shouldn’t I
have the liberty to run
my business as I see fit?

Indulge me further
my fellow patriots and
consider this. My busi-
ness has taken off and I
have put my children
into the finest private
schools money can buy.
Yet again the overreach-
ing hand of government
has crept into my pock-
ets and pulled out prop-
erty taxes to support
public schools. How is
that liberty I ask?

I bought health insur-
ance recently for my
family. We got a great
policy. It covers every-
thing you can imagine.
My hard work has really
paid off. But here again,
not only do I pay for my
own health insurance,
but I’m paying for other
people as well. I’ll never
need Medicare or the
ACA so why should I
pay? Where is the liberty
in that?

Wait a minute you
say? You’re worried
most people can’t afford
these things? What is my
answer to that? I say it’s

administration. Addi-
tionally, Trump abol-
ished the office for pan-
demic preparedness in
2018, and cut by 75% a
global pandemic moni-
toring system.

Obama’s pandemic
manual references the
need for the federal gov-
ernment to procure ppe,
detect the outbreak,
acquire funding and
invoke the Defense Pro-
duction Act at the earli-
est indication of a pan-
demic in the world. It
calls for appointment of
a single knowledgeable
federal person to lead
the response effort,
which is not an unquali-
fied president or vice
president.

Trump said he could
not have predicted the
COVID-19 pandemic, but
the Obama administra-
tion told Trump and his
aides to prepare for a
potential pandemic.

Donald Moskowitz
Londonderry 
–––––––––––––––

Time to Move On

To the editor,
Al Baldasaro has rep-

resented Londonderry
in the State Legislature
for seven terms. He is a
leader in the Republican
Party.  He has a distin-
guished military career. I
do not doubt his patriot-
ism or sincerity.   And
yet, I am writing to sug-
gest that the time has
come for someone new
to represent Londonder-
ry,

First, you should
know that I am a Vice
Chair of Londonderry
Democrats and as such I
realize that I am biased.
Recently, the New Hamp-
shire Democratic Party
had included Mr. Bal-
dasaro in their “Must
resign 9” list.  The list
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not my problem. You
have the freedom and
liberty to make yourself
rich so go do it. Being
rich is good, I recom-
mend it highly. If you’re
not rich too, it’s only
because of your own
personal failure to take
advantage.

So you see, liberty
itself is what’s really at
stake in the next elec-
tion. Forget the “Ameri-
ca First” crap, and the
racist tropes and divi-
sive rhetoric. All that
white noise is just to
hoodwink enough dupes
into voting for us so that
the fight for true liberty
can continue.

Bryan MacLaren
Londonderry
–––––––––––––––––

Trump Ignored
Obama’s Pandemic

Manual

To the editor,
President Trump said

“the cupboards were
bare” of ppe and ventila-
tors when he took office,
but they were bare three
years into his adminis-
tration. When asked
about this he blamed
Russian Gate, Ukraine
Gate, and the impeach-
ment, which is hogwash
since there were ade-
quate government
resources available to
address the need for
medical supplies.

Ronald Klain, an
Obama administration
official who addressed
potential pandemic out-
breaks said Obama’s
administration provided
the Trump administra-
tion with a 69 page pan-
demic manual called
Playbook for Early
Response to High-Conse-
quence Emerging Infec-
tious Disease Threats
and Biological Incidents.
This document was
ignored by Trump’s

Editorial
When it comes to making the

decisions that can change the face
of the world, we hold the key.
Should those decisions be based
on whether we are a registered
Republican or Democrat? If your
answer is yes, something’s wrong. 

The November election is
important for a lot of reasons. We
can start at the top, with the Presi-
dent. If we all use our heads, the
choice for President will be made
not on party lines, not on exagger-
ated rhetoric, but on the candi-
date’s priorities, background and
concrete plans. A candidate’s hon-
esty and willingness to acknowl-
edge past actions and statements
are good things for voters to focus
on as well. 

That requires the voter to act
with intelligence, to do a little
research, to pay attention to what
is being said and not said by the
candidates. Are they answering
your concerns? Do you want what
they say they want? Do you care?
You should. 

And in our own state, we have
elections of significant importance
as well, starting with the Governor’s
and Executive Council races, extend-
ing to the Congressional seats, and
continuing with State Senate and
State Representative selections. 

We commend the show of inter-
est in local candidacies, and urge
voters not to choose a name

they’ve heard or someone their
friends suggest, but a candidate
whose views they have studied, a
line with and whose views they like.
We caution our readers to beware
of party-line slams on opponents.
Elections lately have been dirtier
and nastier than before, and that
style of campaigning gives us no
information other than inaccura-
cies and downright lies on which to
make an informed choice. 

As for the incumbents candi-
dates their records are an open
book, one we encourage you to
read. If you have a question about
how someone voted, ask the candi-
date, not his or her opponent. If
you’re basing your decision on
propaganda from political action
groups, you’re hearing only one
and paid to be slanted side. 

Every voter has the opportunity
in the next few but very important
weeks to study what each candi-
date has to say and to think for
your self. No one should tell you
how to vote. It’s your checkbook
and your lifestyle and your world
your view that are at stake. 

For all of us who like to say how
much we love our country and our
state, the most patriotic thing we
can do is to be an informed and
prepared voter this year, and cast
our ballot as if the country and our
way of life depend on it. 

Because they do!

Important Weeks Ahead

continued on page 5
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cited his call for Hillary
Clinton to be executed
for treason during the
last presidential cam-
paign.  But I also feel
that there are a number
of current issues that
beg us to move in anoth-
er direction.

First, I think the days
of extreme partisanship
need to come to an end.
The Clinton accusation
is but one example of
Mr. Baldasaro’s extrem-
ism.  He invites all to
view his positions on his
Representative Al Bal-
dasaro facebook page.
Please do so.  Have we
moved so far that we
can no longer disagree
without challenging the
sincerity and patriotism
of the other party? How
can someone so parti-
san try to find win-win
situations that benefit
the town and the state?

Then there is his
stance on face masks
during this epidemic.
He usually refuses to
wear a mask in public.
Even posting that “he
doesn’t often wear a
mask, but when he does,
it is a Vote Trump Mask.
(Actually, I would prefer
that he would wear it all
the time, it’s not about
politics it’s about public
safety.) And that is the
issue, he is in a leader-
ship position.  But his
partisanship results in
increased risk of sick-
ness and death to Lon-

donderry and New
Hampshire residents.

Finally, there is the
current issue of Russia
putting a bounty on
American soldiers and
marines in Afghanistan.
There is substantial evi-
dence that Russian
agents put a bounty on
Americans.  The Admin-
istration questions the
sufficiency of the infor-
mation.  What do we
want a president to do
when they get this kind
of information? I think,
at a minimum, the presi-
dent should demand
that every effort be
made to verify or refute
this intelligence.  Even
now the President and
Mr. Baldasaro brush it
off as fake news. It is not
fake news.  It demands
further investigation.
Anything less if an
affront to those who
serve, their families, the
fallen and their loved-
ones left behind.

So, what I am asking
is that everyone look at
all the candidates this
year.  See whose posi-
tions you are most com-
fortable with.  Look for
people who are problem
solvers and consensus
builders.  And as that
partisan Democrat from
Londonderry, take a
look at our candidates, it
think they deserve your
serious consideration.

Jim Green
Londonderry  
–––––––––––––

Letter from the 
School District

To the Parents and
Guardians of the Lon-
donderry School Dis-
trict, 

We are writing today
to provide you with an
update on the progress
of planning for the
reopening of school in
September. As you are
aware, considerable
efforts will have to be
taken to insure that we
are able to open with in-
person instruction to
the greatest degree
allowable by public
health guidelines. In
working toward that
end, district administra-
tors have been research-
ing contingencies and
engaging groups of par-
ents and teachers in the
development of four dif-
ferent possible models
under which we could
open in the fall. An
overview of this work
will be presented to the
School Board at our reg-
ular July 14 meeting.
This meeting will be
broadcast on both com-
munity access cable and
YouTube. Our hope is
that members of the
community will tune in
to learn more about
these possible opening
scenarios. 

In the weeks that fol-
low, we will be asking
members of the commu-
nity to provide us with
feedback regarding the
reopening of school. On
July 21, the School

Board will conduct a
public workshop dedi-
cated specifically to this
issue, during which the
public’s input will be the
primary focus of the
evening. This is not a
regular Board meeting,
and there will be no
other items on the agen-
da. The School Board
and district administra-
tors strongly encourage
parents and community
members to attend this
meeting to share their
thoughts and questions.
The meeting will take
place in the LHS Cafete-
ria at 7:00. We will have

an independent facilita-
tor run the meeting in
order to insure that we
hear from as many peo-
ple as possible. We will
also be conducting a fol-
low up poll on reopen-
ing, and individual
schools will also be col-
lecting parent input
regarding specific
school details. If you are
unable to attend, please
feel free to submit writ-
ten feedback to the
Board or Superinten-
dent. 

The final decision as
to the format under
which schools will

reopen will be made at
the August 4th School
Board meeting. From
there, we will shift fully
to preparations to
return to school, in
whatever model is cho-
sen. As always, we are
incredibly grateful for
the flexibility and sup-
port of the Londonderry
community. We will con-
tinue to update you on
progress as the circum-
stances allow. 

Scott Lalibert,
Superintendent 
Michael Saucier,
School Board Chair

Letters
Continued from page 4

PLUMBING AND WELL PUMP SERVICES CO. LLC

–– 603-548-7371 –– 

Now Offering PFOA
Test & System

Call Mainline Plumbing

With all the talk of PFOA’s 
Why not get your water tested?

SPECIALIZING IN
Brazilian Jiu Jitsu • Muay Thai

Cardio Kickboxing • Boxing
CALL FOR MORE INFORMATION

781-816-3766 OR 603-552-0194

Re-Opening July 11 
at New Location!

320 Sandown Road, Unit 2 
Hampstead, NH

MARTIAL ARTS & FITNESS CENTER

LimitlessLimitlessLimitless
PRIDEPRIDEPRIDE

Road Race, the softball
game between the Police
and Fire Departments
and the Fireworks.

Drabik also men-
tioned that they are
looking for volunteers to
help with the one-day
event and a meeting will

be taking place on
Thursday, July 16, at the
Londonderry High
School Cafeteria at 7
p.m. 

Traditionally, the
event is held on the
third week of August,
but since the pandemic
has cancelled most of
the planning meetings
this year, the timeline for

getting the celebration
off the ground has been
cut to less than a month.

Details on the event
will be divulged after the
July 16 meeting. 

As of press time, the
Londonderry Historical
Society has yet to decide
whether to cancel the
events at the Morrison
House Museum.

◆ ◆

Old Home Day
Continued from page 1
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Stone Yard 
––––– stoneyard.net –––––
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Paving Bricks & Retaining Walls
Decorative Landscape Stone Many Colors

LOAM - BARK MULCH - SAND - CRUSHED STONE - GRAVEL

• River Stone
• Natural Round Stone
• Red Stone
• White Marble
• Black & Green Stone
• Yellow Round Stone
• Multi-Tan Natural Stone
• Granite Stone & More
• Base Pack & Sand
• Crushed Stone

• Cobblestones
• Granite Steps
• Granite Mailbox Post
• Granite Lamp Post
• Feildstone, Wall Stone
• Flagstone (many types)

• Veneer Stone (many types)

• Boulders (many types)

• Fire Pits & Kitchens
• Brick, Blocks, Cement

Huge Hardscape & Stone Supplier

(603) 898-5001 • 37 Lowell Rd., Rte. 38, Salem, NH
OPEN 6 DAYS • We Deliver  • Low Rates 

Mon.-Fri. 8 a.m. - 4:30 p.m., Sat. 8 a.m. - 3 p.m.

WHOLESALE TO THE PUBLIC

1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053

TEL: 603-432-5245 • FAX: 603-432-0191
WWW.BROTHERSAUTOBODYNH.COM

Lifetime warranty on all repairs
We meet by accident - 

crash in for quality repairs
Family owned & operated for 38 years

It’s YOUR car, 
YOUR choice of repair shops.

SPECIALIZING IN COLLISION REPAIR

MELISSA BETH RUIZ
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

Everyone dreads
coming into a room
in their own home

and then turning on the
light to see a cockroach
scurry across the floor.
The sight of this particu-
lar insect invokes panic
that the home has been
infested by a disease-
carrying pest. 

It so happens that
this time of year, some
suburban Granite-
Staters may be seeing
such a sight. But before
panicking, try to identify
what type of cockroach
it is—it might not be as
bad as you think. 

The Dusky cockroach
(Ectobius lapponicus),
sometimes referred to as
the Tawny cockroach, is
often mistaken for either
the German, American,
or Smoky Brown cock-
roach, infesting cousins
of the dusky roach. This
species of cockroach
was first discovered in
the New Hampshire area
in 1984 and has made
the woods its home
since, occasionally acci-
dentally stowing away
into human homes.  

In addition to the north-
eastern United States, the
Dusky cockroach can be
found in Europe, Northern
Asia, and southeastern
Canada. 

Adult male Dusky
roaches are about 9-
11mm in length, and
females roughly 6-8mm in
length. The body of the
Dusky roach is dark grey-
brown, except for a dark
pronotum (first of three
segments in the thorax)
on the male, and a dark
abdomen on a female. 

Dusky roach eggs are
laid between June and
September, which over-
winter on the ground to
hatch in the spring.
Nymphs become adult
specimens by July, and
then by September or
October, after the next
generation has been
born, the adults die. 

Unlike the other
aforementioned species
of roaches, the Dusky
cockroach prefers to
reside outside. However,
they can wander or get
carried into homes on
accident. These roaches
do not breed indoors,
and therefore do not
cause infestations. 

Dusky roaches may
wander into homes
through open doors,
cracks between air condi-
tioners and windows, etc.
Since this species isn’t
light sensitive, it can be
found wandering aimless-
ly during the day, rather
trying to hide and being
active mostly at night. 

The wood roach’s
natural habitat consists
of hollow trees, stumps,
under loose bark, and
woodpiles. Occasionally
the wood roach will
make a home in crevices
of rural buildings locat-
ed near wooded areas,
and can make their way
inside via firewood or
even mail. They also
might accumulate in rain
gutters on homes. 

While they are harm-
less, the sight of a dusky
cockroach can be unset-
tling, as at first glance
they really do resemble
their more sinister coun-
terparts. However, there
are clear signs that can
be looked for to deter-
mine whether there is a
more serious infestation
going on. 

Indications of a seri-
ous more hazardous
cockroach infestation
include: 

Droppings either sim-
ilar in size and diameter

to mouse droppings, or
similar in appearance to
pepper or coffee
grounds in dim areas. 

Presence of dark col-
ored egg capsules,
which are sometimes
glued to a surface near
food sources, but can
also be found in base-
ments, laundry rooms,
kitchens, and behind
appliances or under-
neath cabinets. 

A “musty” odor in the
home. 

Seeing the actual
insects, which will flee
to dark areas if exposed
to light. 

If a cockroach infesta-
tion is suspected, a pest
control expert should be
contacted immediately.
These professionals can
help recommend an
appropriate treatment
plan and help prevent
any future problems. 

While Dusky cock-
roaches are more or less
harmless, they can still
be a mild nuisance.
Luckily, there are easy
ways to minimize and
prevent their presence
in the home. 

Be sure to close all
possible entryways into
the home, and no space
is too small for these
creatures to squeeze
through. 

Be sure to examine
wood, mail, and parcels
before bringing them
into the home. 

Clean up all crumbs
and food residue, and be
sure not to leave any
inside of sinks over-
night. This will provide
less incentive for the
roaches to enter or stay
in the home. 

Utilize insect-repel-
ling products near possi-
ble places where the

Accidental Invaders: Dusky Roaches May be Settling In
roaches may enter. Nat-
ural alternatives can be
tried, as there are a few
different smells that
many roaches are averse
to, including that of tea
tree oil, eucalyptus,
lavender, cypress, and
peppermint. 

The sight of any type
of insect in the home can
be upsetting, but take
comfort in knowing that
not all insects are out to
destroy or infest. 

Thomas James Freda
Thomas James Freda, 62, of Lon-

donderry, NH, passed away Tues-
day June 30, 2020, in his home. He
was born on Feb. 8, 1958 in Med-
ford, Mass., a son of the late Arthur
and Catherine (Todd) Freda. He

had been a resident of Londonderry for the past
22 years, formerly living in Medford, Mass. Tom
was a graduate of Medford H.S., received his BA
from Boston College, his Law degree from New
England School of Law and his Master’s in
Accounting from Northeastern University.

Tom established his own law practice in
Boston, Mass. in 1982. He was also a Certified
Public Accountant and Financial Planner. Tom’s
passion was politics. He was actively involved in
the Town of Londonderry, starting with being on
the Budget Committee, then member of the
Town Council and was the current Town Moder-
ator. Tom was devoted to his family and provid-
ing for them was his primary goal. He enjoyed
traveling and was looking forward to many more
trips in his retirement. He will be remembered as
a loving husband, great father and wonderful
friend to many.

He is survived by his beloved wife of 29
years, Rita (Ferreira) Freda of Londonderry;
three sons, TJ Freda, Dan Freda and Matt Freda;
a brother, Joseph Freda of Daytona Beach, FL;
two sisters, Catherine Sheehan and Carrie Freda,
both of Port Orange, FL and his much loved dog,
Brady. He was predeceased by his brother
Arthur Freda, his sister-in-law, Claire Freda and
his brother-in-law, Dennis Sheehan.

There are no calling hours. A Mass of Christ-
ian Burial will be held privately by the family at
St. Joseph Catholic Church, 118 High St, Med-
ford, MA. The burial will follow in Calvary Ceme-
tery, 686 Washington Street, Winchester, MA.
Due to State of MA guidelines, all guests are
required to wear masks and encouraged to
social distance.

Memorial contributions may be made to The
Prostate Cancer Research Institute 300 Corpo-
rate Pointe, Suite 383 Culver City, CA 90230. The
Peabody Funeral Homes and Crematorium, 15
Birch St., Derry is handling the arrangements. To
send a condolence or for more information,
please visit, www.peabodyfuneralhome.com

OBITUARY
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LET OUR FAMILY CARE FOR YOURS

Dr Alyssa Ebright DMD    
Dr Trevor Smart DMD   

Always Accepting New Patients
77 Gilcreast Road, Unit 1004, Londonderry 

603-434-8800 • Londonderrydentist.com
ebrightsmartdental@gmail.com 

ing from food packaging
material to commercial
household items, like
water-repellent fabrics
and nonstick cookware.
PFOA and PFOS are
known as the “forever
chemical” because they
are persistent in the envi-
ronment and in the
human body; these
chemicals bind to pro-
teins within the body and
accumulate over time.
Evidence exists that
ingesting food or water
that contains PFAS can
cause health problems.

At the March 2 town
council meeting, Clark
Freise, NHDES Assistant
Commissioner, explain-
ed that although envi-
ronmental standards are
established at the feder-

al level, the DES has
worked with the legisla-
ture to address water
contamination impacts.
As a result, SB 309 and
HB 1101 were passed in
2018 that set health-
based standards for
PFOA at 12 ppt (parts
per trillion) and PFOS at
15 ppt. Along with these
new limits, the new legis-
lation made New Hamp-
shire the first state in
the country to require
local water systems,
landfills and waste water
plans to test routinely
for PFAS chemicals.

Despite the efforts of
DES and the state legisla-
ture, these new health-
based standards are no
longer in effect as of
Dec. 31, 2019 because
three separate entities
(one of which is 3M)
sued DES and a superior
court judge granted a

stay. Thus, the state
abides by the old stan-
dard of 70 ppt that is not
a drinking water stan-
dard but a cleanup stan-
dard, known as Ambient
Groundwater Quality
Standard (AGQS). To
date, no further legal deci-
sions have been made
most likely because of the
Covid-19 health crisis.

New Hampshire resi-
dents should know that
drinking water stan-
dards only apply to pub-
lic water systems, not
private wells.

Jeffrey Marts, a sen-
ior hydrogeologist with
the Waste Management
Division at DES, ex-
plained at the March
town council meeting
that the source of Saint
Gobain’s PFAS contami-
nation in Londonderry
is derived from air emis-
sions from the smoke-

Water
Continued from page 1

stacks at the Merrimack
plant that traveled
through the air as dry
material or through pre-
cipitation and found its
way into the soil as well
as through fractured
bedrock wells. The Saint
Gobain Consent Decree,
a legal agreement with
NHDES, requires the
company to provide bot-
tled water for any well
west of High Range Road
that exceeds 12 ppt.

Since the March
meeting, Saint Gobain
(SGPP) submitted a
request on June 4, 2020,
for a variance for the
Feb. 21, 2021 deadline
for completing construc-
tion and installation of
PFAS air emissions con-
trols issued by NHDES
on Feb. 11, 2020. SGPP
wants an additional year
to complete this work
and cites the Covid-19
pandemic for this re-
quest. A public hearing
is scheduled for Aug. 5,
2020, for public com-
ments. In accordance
with Governor Sununu’s
Emergency Order #12,
the public hearing will
be held as a virtual
meeting.

Besides water con-
tamination issues with
SGPP, a number of
households near the
Apple Tree Mall have
discovered PFAS con-
tamination in their well
water. Reportedly, the
Department of Environ-
mental Services’ efforts

to assist these home-
owners with water filtra-
tion plans have been
stalled because of the
Covid-19 pandemic.

According to the
Town of Londonderry
Water Quality Survey
conducted with NHDES
and the Nobis Group,
arsenic was detected in
24 of the 32 wells sam-
pled in town. Thirty
eight percent of the sam-
ples exceeded the pro-
posed DES standard for
arsenic at 5ppb (parts
per billion).

Unlike PFAS, arsenic is
a natural component that
contaminates ground-
water. According to the
World Health Organiza-
tion (WHO), “long term
exposure to arsenic
from drinking water and
food can cause cancer
and skin lesions.” It has
also been associated
with cardiovascular dis-
ease, diabetes, and early
exposure with children
has impacted cognitive
development.

Freise confirmed the
danger of arsenic at the
March meeting. “We
know a lot more about
what it does and nothing
is good,” he said.

Town Council Chair-
man John Farrell agreed
in March that additional
meetings to discuss the
town’s water quality
would take place. To
date, town council agen-
da items for its virtual
meetings indicate no

such meeting has
occurred to address res-
idents’ concerns.

The potential serious
health concerns be-
cause of water contami-
nation in the town
notwithstanding the
financial impact on local
residents continues.
Residents may be asking
the following: How will
the instances of water
contamination in town
impact property values?
Will the town assist in
lowering water-testing
costs? Will there be
town rebates for filtra-
tion systems?

As mentioned in this
article, residents can
attend the Saint Gobain
variance hearing on
August 5; they can
inquire about London-
derry Town Council’s
water and air quality
plan that was created
during the May 4 meet-
ing about the top 2020
goals.

Residents can also
utilize the DES website.
The department has a
dedicated link about the
PFAS investigation in
New Hampshire.

Finally, as fellow resi-
dent Vinyl Curro who
lives on High Range
Road and who is impact-
ed by Saint Gobain con-
tamination said: “It’s well
worth it to have your
wells tested. Get it done.
Get it tested, so we can
hopefully have a total
picture of the town.”

Upon the recom-
mendation of the
Londonderry Town

Manager, the Town Coun-
cil unanimously approv-
ed a local small business
grant program at its
most recent meeting on
Monday, June 29.

The program, known
as the Coronavirus Rec-
onfiguration Costs Assis-
tance and Relief (CRCAR),
was designed to allow
small businesses in Lon-
donderry to apply for a
grant up to $1,000 to
reimburse operational
expenses related to op-
erating under COVID-19
regulations. Such ex-
penses would include,
but are not limited to,
items such as plexi-

glass, tents/tables, sani-
tizing products, social
distancing materials, etc.

The initial funding for
the program is $50,000
which will come from
the monies designated
for Londonderry by the
State of New Hampshire
as part of the CARES
ACT Municipal Relief
Funds allocated to each
community. Depending
on the needs of the busi-
ness community, more
funding may be allocat-
ed to the program in the
near future.

Town Manager, Kevin
Smith, commented, “The
small business commu-
nity is the lifeblood of
the economy in London-
derry. By creating this

program, it is one small
way the Town can lend a
helping hand to these
businesses as they work
to get their operations
back to full strength
while still abiding by the
COVID-19 regulations.” 

Londonderry busi-
nesses wishing to apply
for the grant can down-
load the applicated on-
line at: www.londonder-
rynh.org/sites/london-
derrynh/files/uploads/cr
car.pdf. Once the appli-
cation is downloaded
and completed, it can be
email to Kirby Brown at:
kbrow n@l ondonde r -
rynh.org or it can be
dropped off at Town Hall
in the Town Manager’s
office.

◆ ◆

Town Approves Local Small Business
Grant For Covid-19 Related Expenses 

PERSONAL INJURY
HAVE YOU BEEN INJURED DUE TO NO FAULT OF YOUR OWN?

NEED HELP WITH MEDICAL BILLS PILING UP WHILE YOU ARE UNABLE TO WORK?
NEED HELP FIGHTING LARGE INSURANCE CORPORATIONS
TRYING TO FORCE YOU TO TAKE AN UNFAIR SETTLEMENT?

Call Parnell, Michels & McKay PLLC 
603-434-6331 before it's too late.
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- 360 Video Tours/Professional Photographer/Drone
- Personal website for your listing with video
- Coming Soon Advertising - Home Staging
- Lender sponsored Broker & Public Open Houses
- Top of the line Real Estate Magazine Ads

Keating & Co. offers a boutique style to Real Estate, offering our
clients the utmost in professional and custom marketing with:

We look forward to working with & fulfilling your Real Estate Needs.

office 800-450-7784
Cell 603-785-3907
264 S. River Rd., Bedford
Tara.keating@beangroup.com

The Residences at MacGregor Cut
– NEW CONSTRUCTION –

1 and 2 Bedroom Apartment Homes for Lease

Call 603-490-1324 or visit 
www.aviseproperties.com/macgregor

Residences are finished with
cherry cabinets, granite counter
tops and stainless appliances,
included a dishwasher,
microwave, range, fridge and 
in unit washer/dryer. 

Also included is free access to:
• Community Room
• Swimming Pool
• Fitness Center
• Party Room

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

On Thursday, June
25, the Londonder-
ry Budget Com-

mittee met with the Fin-
ance Directors of both
the school and the town
to get a better under-
standing of the budget
process and to define
some of the aspects of
both forms of govern-
ment as the fiscal year
ends for both.

The meeting was held
at the Town Council
Chambers, but two mem-
bers chose to attend via
videoconferencing. 

School District Fin-
ance Director, Peter
Curro took the lead and
did most of the speaking
during the presentation,
although the town’s
Finance Director, Justin
Campo was also present,
and added to the discus-

sion.
Curro began by tell-

ing the board that both
the town and school fol-
low the SB2 form of gov-
ernment, which means
the budgets are present-
ed as warrant article,
they are discussed on at
a deliberative and voted
on during the annual
March Elections.

Curro told the board
that each government
presents an Operating
Budget as well as a
Default Budget. The
Default was established
to make sure that each
can move forward with
financing the school and
town, it is based on what
was appropriated in the
previous year.

While talking about
the Warrant, he explain-
ed the importance of
making sure that any cit-
izen petition articles go
through the town or

school district’s attor-
neys. Saying that if the
New Hampshire Depart-
ment of Revenue Admin-
istration deems it not to
be legal, there will be an
issue during voting.

Curro also explained
the different types of
funds being used by
both governments. The
General Fund is used to
record the expenses and
the revenues the town
incurs. The Enterprise
Fund is a self-supporting
fund that sells either a
service or goods to the
public for a fee. A
Revolving Fund is used
for a specific purpose
and is self-sustaining.
The Capital Reserve
Fund is an account
established by vote to
fund a particular pur-
pose. A Special Revenue
Fund supports a specific
project and provides an
extra level of accounta-

bility and transparency
to the taxpayers.

He explained Fund
Balance as being the
amount left over after
expenditures and is con-
sidered a net-income. He
added that is different
from the amount of
money left over from the
budget. He further
explained that the bal-
ance is determined
through what total rev-
enue is brought in ver-
sus what was expended.

Curro defined how
the school district
builds a budget as,
“When we build a budg-
et, there are a lot of fixed
factors that come into
play, we present a pro-
posed budget that, in
our estimation, funds

the level of curriculum
and opportunities that
the school board and
community expects
from us.”

He added that he
thought this is why the
Default Budget is so
important; it establishes
whether the voters want
to add to services or
maintain them.

Curro explained later
in the meeting that the
school board, in many
cases, makes many of
the budgetary decisions
a year in advance. They
are anticipating needs,
and trying to establish
funding those needs
ahead of time.

When asked how the
determination is made
on how much of an

Budget Committee Meets with School and Town on Budget Process
increase can be forecast-
ed, Curro stated that is
all about the level of
service that board mem-
bers and residents are
looking for. He said he
can easily cut $5 million
out of the budget, but
what would be the effect
of that action. He added
there would be conse-
quence from that action,
it’s all about what citi-
zens can live with.

The discussion end-
ed with Budget Commit-
tee Chairman saying that
he would love for tax-
payers to get more in-
volved with the budget
process and hoped that
this year more folks
would add their though-
ts to the budget.  

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

As of Monday, July
6, all Londonderry
Town Hall de-

partments have been
opened to residents for
walk-ins.

The town also re-
minds residents that
because of the COVID-19

Pandemic facial cover-
ings are being required in
Town Hall, so please
make sure to bring one.

The Traffic Safety
Committee Meeting that
was suppose to have
been held on Monday,
July 6, was postponed to
Monday, July 13. 

The new venue will be

in the Police Department
Conference Room start-
ing at 6 p.m. 

The committee has
not met since January,
and the Town Council
recently determined that
they would be making
town traffic decisions
based on the findings of
this meeting.

◆ ◆

Town Hall Open for Walk-Ins
Safety Meeting Rescheduled
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Customized Financing Options Available

14 Clement Rd., Hudson NH

www.betterlivingnh.com

(603) 889-0098

Winner of 2019

National Sunroom Association 

Design Awards

• SUNROOMS
• ENCLOSED PORCHES

• AWNINGS

We’re Offering Free 
No Contact Estimates!

Enjoy the 
Outdoors!

Create a unique
living space and

leave the sun, rain, 
wind and bugs outside!

WWW.TROYSFRESHKITCHEN.COM

BRAND NEW SPECIALS

4 Orchard View Dr., Unit 6, Londonderry

Hours: 
MONDAY - SATURDAY
8 a.m. - 6 p.m.
SUNDAY
8 a.m. - 3 p.m., 

Indoor/Outdoor Seating 
and Delivery

According to last
week’s U.S. Drought
Monitor, as of

June 25, the southern
half of the state has been
elevated from “Abnormal-
ly Dry” to a “Moderate
Drought,” while the re-
mainder of the state con-
tinues to experience “Ab-
normally Dry” condi-
tions. These conditions,
a result of an exception-
ally low snowpack this
winter and lack of precipita-
tion, have impacted rivers
and streams, groundwater,
soil moisture, and reser-
voirs. Due to these condi-
tions the State Drought
Management Plan is
being implemented. This

plan ensures the State
develops, coordinates
and implements all pos-
sible approaches to
responding to the
drought. One of the first
steps, based on the
increasing intensity of
the drought will be the
initial coordination of the
State Drought Management
Team (DMT), a collabora-
tive team of state, federal,
municipal and regional
agencies; industry and
n o n - g o v e r n m e n t a l
organizations; and aca-
demia. Ongoing actions
include: assessing reser-
voir impacts and adjust-
ing operations, working
with drinking water sys-

tems statewide and
ensuring the public is
informed of the impacts
and conservation meas-
ures that should be
employed now to avoid
serious problems later
in the summer. 

Earlier this week,
NHDES advised public
water systems to careful-
ly track water supplies
and implement outdoor
water use restrictions as
needed. The state has
requested systems re-
port restrictions to
NHDES to be publicized
on the Drought Manage-
ment webpage. Ninety-
four systems have report-
ed implementing outdoor

usage restrictions. 
NHDES is asking the

public to abide by res-
trictions so essential
and critical water needs
of the community, resi-
dents, and businesses
are met. NHDES encour-
ages those relying on
private residential wells
to begin conserving now.
Due to COVID-19, people
are at home more often,
which means a higher
than usual demand on
residential well supplies.
To protect your well sup-
ply, it is recommended
that outdoor water use
be limited and water use
be staggered, allowing
the well time to recharge

between demands. 
Lake levels are start-

ing to fall due to low
inflows and evaporation.
In an effort to slow the
fall on the state’s largest
lakes, releases from the
dams that impound
those lakes have been
reduced to the minimum
needed to maintain in-
stream flow needs down-
stream. As a result, many
of the small hydropower
projects on the state’s
tributary rivers are no
longer able to generate
power, although the
hydropower projects on
the main stem rivers,
such as the Merrimack
and Connecticut, contin-

Drought Downgraded to Moderate for So. New Hampshire
ue to operate.

During drought con-
ditions, it is especially
important to be vigilant
with wildfire prevention,
especially making sure
all fires are extinguished
completely. Doing so can
help reduce wildfire inci-
dents and lower the
potential for property
loss, personal injury and
even loss of life.

To view a map of
drought conditions, a
list of utilities restricting
water use, and drought
guidance for private well
owners, go to the “A-Z
list” at www.des.nh.gov
and scroll down to
Drought Management. 

The 12th Annual
Concert to benefit
the Center for Life

Management will placem
on Friday, July 17. Bro-
ken Arrow-A Tribute to
Neil Young will bring to
life the music of the
Rock’ in Roll hall-of-fame
legend and Father of
Grunge at the Tupelo
Drive-In Derry, at 6 pm.

Tickets are $100 per
car and table seating
under an event tent is
available. Food service
will be available and
delivered to cars. Food
and beverage service will
be available with Table
Seats at $25 per person.
Show begins at 6 p.m.
and parking lot opens 45
minutes before the show.

Neil Young’s songs

capture social political
struggles and his song-
writing activism contin-
ues to inspire genera-
tions of rockers. Broken
Arrow-A Tribute to Neil
Young will perform both
the rockin’ electric
“Crazy Horse” tunes and
the more acoustic, pedal
steel driven country
rock tunes made famous
by Neil Young.  Joe Mass,
lead vocal does the har-
monies of Young justice
with his delivery of
songs such as “Old
Man,” “Heart of Gold,”
and “Rocking in the Free
World.” Marty Cohl, the
band’s secret sauce,
brings his own soulful
country rock/bluegrass
instrumental style on
the steel guitar to the

stage along with Phila-
delphia band veterans
Dan Gold on bass and
Larry Freeman on drums. 

“The health and safe-
ty of our sponsors and
supporters are the top
priority for this event.
We are following the pro-
tocols established by the
state and NHDHS. You
will find details of what
to expect outlined
explained Vic Topo, Pres-
ident and CEO of the Cen-
ter for Life Management.

Local business have
stepped forward to spon-
sor the event. However,
more are needed. “Be-
cause of all the uncer-
tainty surrounding the
event, we need addition-
al support to make this
event a success. To para-

phrase Neil Young’s
song, we are searching
for a heart of gold and
have open sponsorship
opportunities,” explain-
ed Topo.

Proceeds from the
event provide mental
health services for un-
and under insured chil-
dren and adults within
the local community.  If
you are unable to attend

the concert in person,
Live Stream is available
online at www.tupelomu-
sichall.com/streamin-
g/#clip=dzq51e4j1bco
and if you would like to
make a donation to the
Center of Life Manage-
ment, you can add your
donation to the tip jar.
All e-tips to benefit the
Center for Life Manage-
ment. Donations are also

◆ ◆

Annual CLM Benefit Concert To Be Held on Friday, July 17
accepted at www.center-
forlifemanagement.org/d
onate. Checks may be
mailed to the Center for
Life Management, Fund
Development Office, 10
Tsienneto Rd., Derry, NH
03079. If you have any
questions or would like
more information call
Melissa Ballard Sullivan,
Director of Fund Develop-
ment at (603) 956-0770.



◆
PA G E 10 LO N D O N D E R RY TI M E S ◆ JULY 9, 2020

Karen A. Archer, Independent Licensed Agent of Londonderry

603-553-9040  
kaarcher@KarenArcherInsurance.com

Life / Health / Medicare 

Providing Insurance Solutions

Karen Archer Insurance, LLC

• Paving • Grading
• Gravel • Fill

72 Old Derry Rd., Hudson, NH 03051
603-882-0527 • www.tatebros.com

Hours: 
Mon. - Fri.:  8 a.m. - 5 p.m.

OVER 40 YEARS OF EXPERIENCE,
FULLY INSURED  •  SHORT TERM 

FINANCING AVAILABLE 

SEEKING TRUCK DRIVERS & LABORERS TO JOIN OUR TEAM! 

IF INTERESTED PLEASE CALL 603-882-0527

Truck Driver Applicants - must have a valid CDL
license. Responsibilities include hauling materials
to and from job sites throughout southern NH.

Laborer Applicants - Prior experience preferred, but willing
to train the right candidates. Responsibilities include pushing a
wheelbarrow of materials, raking and tamping asphalt.

The New Hampshire
Department of Health
and Human Ser-

vices (DHHS) has issued
the following update on
the new coronavirus,
COVID-19.

On Monday, July 6,
2020, DHHS announced
21 new positive test
results for COVID-19.
There have now been
5,914 cases of COVID-19
diagnosed in New Hamp-
shire. Several cases are
still under investigation.
Additional information
from ongoing investiga-
tions will be incorporat-
ed into future COVID-19
updates. Of those with
complete information,
there are two individuals
under the age of 18 and
the rest are adults with
85% being female and
15% being male. The
new cases reside in Belk-
nap (3), Carroll (3),
Rockingham (3), Coos
(2), Hillsborough County
other than Manchester

and Nashua (2), Merri-
mack (1), and Strafford
(1) counties, and in the
cities of Nashua (4) and
Manchester (1). The
county of residence is
being determined for
one new case.

Four new hospital-
ized case were identified
for a total of 574 (10%)
of 5,914 cases. Six of the
new cases have no iden-
tified risk factors. Com-
munity-based transmis-
sion continues to occur
in the State and has
been identified in all
counties. Most of the
remaining cases have
had close contact with a
person with a confirmed
COVID-19 diagnosis,
recently traveled, or are
associated with an out-
break setting.

DHHS has also an-
nounced one additional
death related to COVID-19.
We offer our sympathies
to the family and friends.

• 1 female resident of

Rockingham County, 60
years of age and older

Current Situation in 
New Hampshire

New Hampshire 2019
Novel Coronavirus (COVID-
19) Summary Report (data
updated July 6, 9 a.m.):

NH Persons with 
COVID-19: 5,914
Recovered: 4,706 

(80%)
Deaths Attributed to 
COVID-19: 382 (6%)
Total Current 
COVID-19 Cases: 826
Persons Who Have 
Been Hospitalized for 
COVID-19: 574

(10%)
Current Hospitaliza-

tions: 25
Total Persons Tested

at Selected Laborato-
ries, Polymerase Chain
Reaction (PCR): 127,880

Total Persons Tested
at Selected Laborato-
ries, Antibody Laborato-
ry Tests: 20,455

Persons with Specimens
Submitted to NH PHL:

32,781
Persons with Test

Pending at NH PHL:
86

Persons Being Moni-
tored in NH (approxi-
mate point in time):

3,450

Number of Tests 
Conducted by Date of
Report to NH DHHS

Polymerase Chain 
Reaction (PCR) Tests

NH Public 
Health Laboratories:
June 29: 292
June 30: 391
July 1 455 
July 2 558 
July 3 643 
July4 370 
July 5 633 
Daily Average 477

LabCorp: 
June 29: 179 
June 30: 562 
July 1: 697 
July 2: 723 
July 3: 253 
July 4: 361 
July 5: 135 
Dail Average: 416

Quest Diagnostics: 
June 29: 301 
June 30: 135 
July 1: 694 
July 2: 479 
July 3: 647 
July 4: 627 
July 5: 679 
Daily Average: 509

Mako Medical: 
June 29: 491 
June 30: 125 
July 1: 790 
July 2: 361 

July 3: 94 
July 4: 1,031 
July 5: 150 
Daily Average: 435

Dartmouth-Hitchcock 
Medical: 
June 29: 68 
June 30: 70 
July 1: 164 
July 2: 58 
July 3: 118 
July 4: 171 
July 5: 57 
Daily Average: 101

Other NH Hospital 
Laboratory: 
June 29: 332 
June 30: 442 
July 1: 253 
July 2: 147 
July 3: 174 
July 4: 34 
July 5: n/a** 
Daily Average: 230

Other Laboratory* 
June 29: 6 
June 30: 24 
July 1: 31 
July 2: 15 
July 3: 19 
July 4: 4 
July 5: 28 
Daily Average; 18

Total: 
June 29: 1,669 
June 30: 1,749 
July 1: 3,084 
July 2: 2,341 
July 3: 1,948 
July 4: 2,598 
July 5: 1,682 
Daily Average: 2,153

Antibody Laboratory 
Tests

LabCorp: 
June 29: 0 
June 30: 2 
July 1: 40 

NH DHHS COVID-19 Update – July 6, 2020
July 2: 23 
July 3: 31 
July 4: 17 
July 5: 10 
Daily Average: 18
Quest Diagnostics: 
June 29: 226 
June 30: 194 
July 1: 257 
July 2: 211 
July 3: 159 
July 4: 119 
July 5: 54 
Daily Average: 174

Dartmouth-Hitchcock 
Medical: 
June 29: 1 
June 30: 28 
July 1: 42 
July 2: 34 
July 3: 25 
July 4: 6 
July 5: 0 
Daily Average: 19

Other Laboratory*: 
June 29: 8 
June 30: 15 
July 1: 11 
July 2: 10 
July 3: 7 
July 4: 1 
July 5: 0 
Daily Average: 7

Total: 
June 29: 235 
June 30: 239 
July 1: 350 
July 2: 278 
July 3: 222 
July 4: 143 
July 5: 64 
Daily Average: 219

* Includes out-of-state
public health laborato-
ries, out-of-state hospital
laboratories, and other
commercial laboratories
not listed.

** Not available at
the time of this report.
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2FREE Junk Car
Removal!

We will pay up to $50000

for some cars and trucks.
Mon. – Sat. • 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. •  55 Hal l  Road Londonderry, NH

603-421-9931 • www.Bellmorestransportation.com
Reservations@Bellmorestransportation.com

• Over 30 years of service
• Family owned & operated
• 24/7 service, Low Rates
• Friendly driver's & staff

• Local transportation, airport
service & package delivery

• Fleet of SUV's, Sedans, 
Limousines & Large Vans

– Bellmores Transportation –

COURTESY OF LONDONDERRY
SOLID WASTE AND ENVIRON-
MENT COMMITTEE————–––––————–◆

The idea of recy-
cling does not
immediately con-

jure up images of cars
and trucks. But if you
consider how central
your vehicle is to your
daily life-not to mention
the whole economy-it
stands to reason why we
not only prize our cars,
we take diligent care of
these ubiquitous tools of
transport from cradle to
grave. And recycling
plays a huge role. 

Londonderry offers
residents convenient
opportunities to help
maintain their vehicles
inexpensively, and with-
out adversely impacting
the environment. Let’s
talk about local pro-
grams run by our Public
Works (DPW) office, the
Solid Waste and Environ-
ment Committee and
local businesses, to help
you recycle your vehi-
cles’ tires, battery, auto-
motive fluids, and-when
the time finally comes -
the vehicle itself.

Motor Vehicle Trust
Fund

In 2003, Londonderry
voters approved a war-
rant article requested by
the Solid Waste and

Environment Committee
to establish a Motor
Vehicle Reclamation
Trust Fund. New Hamp-
shire law (RSA 261:153)
allows municipalities to
establish a fund for col-
lecting and disposing of
residents’ used tires,
motor oil, and motor
vehicle batteries. 

To raise money for
the fund, towns collect
an additional amount
when residential or light
commercial vehicles
(including rental cars)
are registered by the
town clerk. This saves
residents money and
protects our environ-
ment. And any excess
monies can be used for
recycling and reclama-
tion of other types of
residents’ solid waste. 

This fund has been
instrumental in the con-
struction and expansion
of Londonderry’s Drop
Off Center at 13 Recov-
ery Way off West Road,
where residents can
drop off yard waste and
most types of recy-
clables, including:

• Tires: 4 free annual-
ly with car registration.
Additional tires are $2
without rim, $3 with rim

• Automobile batter-
ies, also free

The Drop Off Center
is open Saturdays, 8 a.m.

- 4 p.m. from April
through November, and
Wednesdays, 3 - 7 p.m.
from May to September.
For more information on
what you can recycle at
the Drop Off Center, see
the Public Works Depart-
ment (DPW) homepage
at www.londonder-
rynh.org.

Car Batteries Pay Off!
Get $10.00 for your

vehicle’s old battery.
Both O’Reilly Auto Parts
at 3 Garden Lane behind
Wendy’s Restaurant, and
Advance Auto Parts at
10 Nashua Road near the
Derry town line offer a
$10 in-store gift card for
each battery, up to 4 a
day – whether pur-
chased there or not.

In addition, O’Reilly
accepts the following
used items free of charge:
motor oil, hydraulic oil,
gear oil, transmission
fluid and brake fluid.
Advance Auto Parts
accepts motor and diesel
oil, and both gear and
transmission fluid. Please
bring your oil or fluid in
the original container, or
in an oil pan.

Safe Disposal of 
Hazardous Fluids
DO NOT THROW

AWAY TOXIC PROD-
UCTS! In the trash, they

can cause fires. In the
landfil,l they contami-
nate soil and groundwa-
ter. Collect and keep
your household haz-
ardous waste items
organized at home. 

Residents can drop
off automotive anti-
freeze, radiator flushed
fluid, car waxes and
gasoline, safely and free
of charge twice a year
from 9 a.m. to noon: in
May at West Running
Brook Middle School in
Derry, off Route 28; and
in November in London-
derry at the Nelson
Fields complex on Sar-
gent Road (LAFA). 

Check the DPW
homepage for dates.

Lastly, you have
many options when your
vehicle is “at the end of
its road.” You can use it
as a trade-in, donate it to
a charitable cause
(Google to find and
select one), or sell it for
parts. In Londonderry,
both S&S Metals Recy-
cling at 196 Rockingham
Road (ssmetalrecy-
clingnh.com) and Mur-
ray’s Auto Recycling at
55 Hall Road (mur-
raysautorecycling.com)
sell used auto parts and
purchase old cars.

In Part 2 of this col-
umn, we will talk about
Motor Oil recycling.

Going Green in Londonderry: 
Automotive Recycling (Part 1)

Henrietta “Babe” Halde
Henrietta “Babe” Halde of Winter

Haven, FL went to be with the Lord on
Dec. 18, 2019 at the age of 96. She was
surrounded by loving family and passed
peacefully in her sleep. Babe was born
on Sept. 4, 1923 in Londonderry, NH to

Ferdina and Albina Cote. She was preceded in death
by her parents, her husbands Donald F. Laferriere and
Arthur M. Halde and her eight siblings, Adrien Cote,
Jeanne Fenwick, Rene Cote, Lionel Cote, Viola
Bourassa, Ernest Cote, Laura Lee and Anita Cartier.

Babe is survived by her six children, Corinne
(Paul) Sawtelle, Mary (Richard) Tomaselli, Arline
(Peter) Dearborn, Jane (Roger) Bosse, Paul (Terri)
Laferriere, and Anne (Gary) Loyed; three step chil-
dren, Elaine Bournival, Lorry (Mike) Chabot, and
Denise Nevins; 14 grandchildren, six step-grandchil-
dren, 23 great grandchildren, nine step- great grand-
children, as well as numerous nieces and nephews.

Babe was a longtime resident of the Londonderry
area. She stayed active in St. Thomas Aquinas
Church in Derry as she raised her family. She was a
wonderful homemaker, and in her younger years, she
worked as a factory worker at Klev-Bro Shoe Manu-
facturing and as a waitress. As a widow and single
parent after the death of her first husband, Babe con-
tinued to raise her children while running a small
business, The Shoe Box. After marrying Arthur and
retiring in 1977, they lived in Winter Haven, FL for a
number of years until she returned to New Hampshire
later in life. Her final years were spent in Winter
Haven, close to her two youngest children.

Babe leaves behind a legacy of faith in her Lord
and love for her family unmatched by many who have
walked this earth, and she will be missed by all. A
Mass of Christian Burial will be celebrated for Babe
at St. Thomas Aquinas Church, 26 Crystal Ave.,
Derry on Monday July 13 at 11 a.m. The Mass will
be live streamed through St. Thomas Aquinas Church
media. She will be laid to rest in Holy Cross Ceme-
tery next to her beloved first husband. Due to State of
NH guidelines, all guests are required to wear masks
and encouraged to social distance.

OBITUARY

We are a debt relief agency. We help people file for bankruptcy relief under the U.S. bankruptcy code

BANKRUPTCY
GET BILL COLLECTORS OFF YOUR BACK

AUTOMATIC STAY STOPS DEBT COLLECTION
START OVER WITH A CLEAN SLATE

4 Birch St. 
Derry, NH

(603) 437-2643

89 Main St. 
North Andover, MA

(978) 691-5453

Law Offices of
Andrew D. Myers

www.attorney-myers.com

To Our Readers and Advertisers: Nutfield Publishing would like
to thank our advertisers for their support of this publication and for giving us the abil-
ity to supply our readers with local news, sports and achievements free of charge to
every home in town each week. Readers, please let our advertisers that you patron-
ize know that you saw their ad in this paper.
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AROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWN
Around Town Policy: This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If
your group is receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40/week per
paper. All Around Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum. All free announcements in
the Around Town/Calendar section can run a maximum of three weeks. Deadline for submissions is
Monday at 5 p.m. Please send items to londonderrytimes@nutpub.net. 

“UnCommon” Concerts
Londonderry “UnCom-

mon” Concerts on the
Common Featuring Brian
and Mary Beth - classic
rock, on Wednesday, July
15 from 7 - 8 p.m. Stream-
ing Live on Facebook at
www.facebook.com/Con-
certsOnTheCommon/and
www.youtube.com/user/L
ondonderryCulture/videos
/ For a complete schedule
and more details visit:
www.concertsonthecom-
mon.org/ For more infor-
mation contact: Stephen

Transfiguration (DECOFT)
from 9 - 9:30 a.m. Lunch on
July 26 at St. Jude's Parish
from 1:30 - 2:30 p.m. Dinner
on July 31 at First Parish
Church from 5 - 6 p.m.,
drive up to side door. Din-
ner on Aug. 9 at Church of
the Transfiguration
(DECOFT) from 5 - 5:30
p.m. Dinner on Aug. 15 at
St Luke's Church from 5 - 6
p.m. Dinner on Aug. 16 at
Elijah's Table (EHS) from
4:45 - 5:30 p.m. Continental
Breakfast on Aug. 22 at
Church of the Transfigura-
tion (DECOFT) from 9 -
9:30 a.m. Dinner on Aug. 28
at First Parish Church from
5 - 6 p.m., drive up to side
door. Lunch on Aug. 30 at
St. Jude's Parish from 1:30 -
2:30 p.m. Sonshine Soup
Kitchen - will be serving
drive-by to-go meals on
Tuesdays, Wednesdays,
and Thursdays 4:30 - 5:30
p.m. If you need food, call
437-2833, ext. 1, and leave
a message. Sonshine Soup
Kitchen will get back to
you to make an appoint-
ment for you to pick up
food outside of its build-
ing. 

Victory Baptist Church
40th Anniversary

Victory Baptist Church
of Londonderry celebrates
their 40th Anniversary this
Sunday, July 12 at 11 a.m.
Families, friends and all
visitors are welcome to
attend this special day.
The morning service will
include: heart-stirring
music provided by the Vic-
tory Baptist Choir & spe-
cial groups, congregational
hymn singing, and a practi-
cal Bible message from the
current pastor, Rev. Tim
Hawkins. Victory's found-
ing pastor, Rev. Calvin
Fuller, has been invited to
speak in the afternoon
service at 1:30 p.m. A fel-
lowship luncheon will be
served to all in attendance.
There will be plenty of
seating and spacing for
social distancing. Families
will be encouraged to sit

Lee, Londonderry Arts
Council, email stephen-
l.nh@gmail.com

Free Meals
Free July and August

Meals in Derry/London-
derry Area opened to
everyone. Dinner on July
12, at Church of the Trans-
figuration (DECOFT) from
5 - 5:30 p.m. Dinner on July
18, at St Luke's Church
from 5 - 6 p.m. Dinner on
July 19, at Elijah's Table
(EHS) from 4:45 - 5:30 p.m.
Continental Breakfast on
July 26, at Church of the

together with their visi-
tors. For more informa-
tion, please call (603) 434-
2215 or visit our website at
www.vbcnh.com

Londonderry Republi-
can Summer BBQ

The Londonderry
Republican Committee will
be holding a summer fami-
ly BBQ on Thursday, July
23 from 6 - 8:30 p.m. at the
Londonderry Post 27 -
American Legion Hall, 6
Sargent Rd., Londonderry.
Special guest speakers will
be our 2020 Republican
Candidates for Federal,
State, and Rockingham
County elected positions.
Come, meet, hear, and
decide who will get your
vote Sept. 8. You will have
an opportunity to pick up
signs of your favorite can-
didates and to donate to
their campaign to ensure
they are elected. The sug-
gested donation is $15 per
person, $25 per couple,
and children 12 and under
eat free.  Bring the whole
family to enjoy an old fash-
ioned Patriotic Evening
with the Candidates. There
will be music, a raffle, great
speakers, and lots of ham-
burgers, hot dogs, salads,
and desserts.  A cash bar
will be provided for alco-
hol and soda. Please Pre-
register:  Liz Thomas at
eathomas@comcast.net or
call Liz at 603-437-6090. 

Voter Information
The Supervisors of the

Voter Checklist will meet
at the Town Clerk's Office
to correct the checklist
and register voters on:
Aug. 7 & 26, from 6 - 7:30
p.m. To register to vote,
one must provide: Proof of
Londonderry residency.
Proof of citizenship (pass-
port, birth certificate, nat-
uralization papers.) Proof
of age. Photo ID. Appli-
cants for registration who
possess proof of identity,
age, citizenship, and domi-
cile should bring that
proof when they come to
register. Qualified appli-
cants who do not possess
proof or who do not bring
proof with them may regis-
ter if they sign an affidavit
attesting to their qualifica-
tions for identity, age,
domicile and citizenship.

Time to quit? 
Vaping and Your Health

Workshop Available
remotely by the Upper
Room during June. This

website (www.londonder-
rynh.org) where there are
a variety of “how to” docu-
ments for each Depart-
ment which provide step-
by-step instructions on
conducting resident trans-
actions.

Raising another's child? 
Upper Rooms Grand-

parent & caregiver sup-
port group is on Tuesdays
from 6 - 7:30 p.m. Free, live
on Zoom facilitated by
The Upper Room. Join this
weekly meeting for
resources, discussions
and support. To access,
visit: www.us04web.zo-
om.us/j/140218559, Meet-
ing ID: 140 218 559 Contact
Seren Elizabeth at seliza-
beth@urteachers.org.

Feeling Overwhelmed? 
The Upper Room is

offering supportive online
counseling schedule a
free one-on-one support-
ive counseling session.
Email Seren at selizab-
eth@urteachers.org.

Raising children ages
0-12? 

Upper Room offers
Parent & caregiver work-
shops on Wednesdays,
from 6 - 7 p.m. Free live on
Zoom, facilitated by The
Upper Room. Tune into
this new series for weekly
workshops offering fami-
lies information, discus-
sion and support.

Food Pantry Open
The Upper Room's

Food Pantry is open for
contact-free pick up at 36
Tsienneto Rd., Derry.
Hours are Mondays 11
a.m. - 1 p.m. (back
entrance), Thursdays* 3 -
4 p.m., and by appoint-
ment (front entrance)
*Please note that the food
pantry will be closed
Thursday, July 2.

Raising a teenager? 
Upper Rooms Parent

& caregiver café (PaCC) is
on Thursdays from 6 -
7:30 p.m. Free live on
Zoom, facilitated by The
Upper Room. These meet-
ings are a wonderful
resource for parents and
caregivers raising teens.
Discuss your concerns
and learn new parenting
strategies.

Young Adult Programs
On Fridays 11 - 11:30

workshop is for Teen &
Young Adults up to age 24.

Meals on Wheels
The Rockingham Nutri-

tion Meals on Wheels pro-
gram for senior citizens is
offering a drive thru pick-
up at the Londonderry
Senior Center Mondays,
Wednesdays and Fridays.
The address of the senior
center is 535 Mammoth
Rd., Londonderry. Pick up
time is between 11:30 a.m.
and 12:30 p.m. Meals are
served with milk, dessert
and bread. Selections need
to be made one week in
advance. The June menu is
now available and can be
mailed to you. A suggested
donation of $3 per meal
helps to offset costs for
those that cannot afford
meals. If you are interest-
ed, please call the Senior
Affairs Director, Cathy
Blash at 432-8554 and
leave a message. Your call
will be returned within 24
hours.

Cancellation Of Summer
Recreation Program

After careful considera-
tion, the Town has decided
to cancel the 2020 Summer
Recreation Program, also
referred to as the Summer
Playground Program,
which is usually held at
one of the elementary
schools. The Recreation
Department has deter-
mined it is not feasible to
hold the Summer Recre-
ation Program in light of
the school building clo-
sures as well as the draft
guidelines for Summer Day
Camps promulgated by
the Governor's Re-Opening
Task Force. While we are
disappointed, it remains
our main goal to keep
everyone safe and healthy
this summer, and we thank
you in advance for your
understanding. 

Calling Town Hall
In order to serve you

better and for our clerks to
more efficiently process
your online and drop-off
transactions, we have tem-
porarily rerouted all clerk
phone lines to one individ-
ual in Town Hall. Should
you need to reach us by
phone (432-1100) and are
unable to do so, we are
likely on the other line, so
please leave a message
and we will get back to you
within 24 hours. Alterna-
tively or In the meantime,
you may always visit our Continued on page 13

Anna “Jean” Munt
Anna “Jean” Munt, 75, of Tilton,

NH, formerly of Londonderry, NH,
passed away Sunday June 28, 2020
at the NH Veterans Home in Tilton,
after a period of declining health.
She was born Nov. 18, 1944 in

Pikeville, TN and was a daughter of the late
Joseph Quintal and Flora Mae (Hancock) Watts.
Jean was a resident of Londonderry for many
years, prior to relocating to the Veteran’s Home
seven years ago.

Jean served her country as a member of the
US Navy during the early years of the Vietnam
War era. She was employed for many years as an
admitting clerk at Parkland Medical Center. She
enjoyed reading, knitting and loved spending
time with family.

Members of the family include three daugh-
ters and their spouses, Rhonda J. and John Kel-
ley, Christine K. Hupps and Denise L. and Jason
Adams. Four granddaughters, Lindsay E. Kelley,
Janelle C. Kelley, Lydia L. Kelley and Brynn T.
Adams, three grandsons, Jonathan E. Hupps,
Jacob Adams and Matthew Adams, a great
granddaughter, Abby Durgin and a great grand-
son, Bryson J. Wojceshonek, her sister, Helen F.
Nelson and many nieces, nephews and cousins.

Jean was predeceased by her beloved hus-
band Anthony G. Munt in 2004 and by a grand-
daughter, Emily D. Kelley. Also in 2004

Due to the current restrictions, private serv-
ices were held by the family. After cremation,
burial will be at Pillsbury Cemetry of Londonder-
ry. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be
made by going to www.nh.gov/veterans/support
to fill out a donation form and checks may be
mailed to: the NH Veterans Home 139 Winter St.,
Tilton, NH 03276.

OBITUARY
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◆ ◆

SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

EXPERIENCE THE DIFFERENCE

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

ADDITIONS • DECKS • WINDOWS • SIDING
FINISHED BASEMENTS • KITCHENS • BATHS

Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

HANDYMAN AND 
HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL • PAINTING • SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES 
FULLY INSURED

603-965-5208
jcdugan55@gmail.com

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

888-894-9794
northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

From Concept to Completion

Kitchens · Bathrooms · Decks
Porches · Additions · Basements

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Addi-

tions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

Your Local Junk
Removal Specialists!

CALL 458-7888 FOR A FREE ESTIMATE
SHOW ME YOUR JUNK!

Junk Removal 
Estate Clean-Outs

Storage Units • Yard Waste
Construction Debris • Appliances

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

For more details call:

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007
196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH

TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

Derry
ROOFING

Roofing Installation
& Repair; 

Gutter Work
ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!

Shingle • Solar • Copper • Wooden Shakes 
Rubber Roof • PVC • Tar & Gravel • Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

Siding • Windows • Doors • Roofing & More!
Hampstead, NH
603-260-3531

www.GNEexteriors.com

Full House of 
Windows Installed 

$3,000
Restrictions may apply. 

Call for details. Expires 7/31/20EXTERIORS

GREATER
New England up to 10 

windows

PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Fascia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

eoconnell@URteachers.or
g or follow the Young
Adults Strong Facebook
page.

Caregiver Resource
Line

Have parenting ques-
tions? Upper Room

offers Parent & caregiver
resource line, call (603)
437-8477 ext. 26. Call
with your name and con-
tact number, and a
trained professional will
return your call within
24 hours. If you are hav-
ing an emergency, please

Around Town
Continued from page 12

call 911.

Presbyterian Church
The Walking Together

Group and the Walk With
Me Group will be meeting
together via zoom 7 p.m.
every Tuesday, via com-
puter or telephone. This is

a support group for any-
one who has lost a
spouse, a family member
or a friend. For informa-
tion, contact: 781-866-9976
or jrkdias@aol.com 

St. Jude Food Pantry
St. Jude’s Food Pantry

Is open to all Londonder-
ry resident who maybe in
need. Call Kay at 434-1827
to make an appointment
to pickup your food from
the panty. “We are there
for the people and want to
help them.”

a.m., facilitated by The
Upper Room, weekly free
remote support programs
are available. To access:
Contact Beth O'Connell at

THE FINE LINE
Portraits. Murals. Wall Art

Creative Interior/Exterior Signage

603-247-3267  
https://deborahcurtin.com
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Monday - June 22 
8:33 a.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance investigated at
MacGregor Cut Apart-
ments on Stonehenge
Road.
11:40 a.m. Overdose
reported at Hannaford
Food & Drug on Hamp-
ton Drive.
12:04 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Fire on High
Range Road.
1:24 p.m. Missing per-
son transported to the
hospital from Windsor
Boulevard.
2:21 p.m. Eight officers
responded to a Suicide
Attempt/Threat and as-
sist with transportation
to the hospital from
Crestview Circle. 
9:32 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated on
Orchard View Drive at
Apple Tree Mall.

Tuesday - June 23
2:50 a.m. Larceny/For-
gery/Fraud investigated

on Pinyon Place.
5:50 p.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on
Constitution Drive.
5:59 p.m. Services ren-
dered in keeping the
peace on Iris Lane.
7:54 p.m. Welfare Check
made by three officers
and transported to the
hospital from Golen
Drive.
7:59 p.m. Assisted Lon-
donderry Fire Depart-
ment on Pinyon Place.

Wednesday - June 24
1:32 p.m. Warrant ser-
ved and arrest made on
Arlington Street, Nash-
ua. Edwin Francisco
Soto, 29, of Nashua
charged with possession
of a Controlled Drug:
Heroin Crack more than
one gram and less than
five grams.
3:56 p.m. Motor Vehicle
Stop leads to an arrest at
Phantom Fireworks on
Londonderry Road. Jason

Londonderry Police Log
Selections from the Londonderry Police Logs

CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Call: 
537-2760 

Continued on page 19

Gaff, 44, of Everett, Mass.
charged with Drive After
a Revoked/Suspended
License; License Requir-
ed (Operation with ex-
pired License for less
than 12 months); Unreg-
istered Vehicle.
4:25 p.m. Assault inves-
tigated by six officers on
Ricker Avenue.
6:20 p.m. Larceny/For-
gery/Fraud investigated
on Mayflower Drive.
9:06 p.m. Missing Per-
son reported on Chase
Road.

Thursday - June 25
2 p.m. Assisted London-
derry Fire Departent on
Sugarplum Lane.
2:28 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Larceny/For-
gery/Fraud on Harvey
Road.
3:14 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated on
Hovey Road at Pinkerton
& Pillsbury Cemetery.

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

AUTOS WANTED
Cars/Trucks Wanted!!! All
Makes/Models 2002-2019!
Any Condition. Running or Not.
Top $$$ Paid! Free Towing!
We’re Nationwide! Call Now: 1-
888-985-1806.

HEALTH & FITNESS
Generic Viagra and Cialis! 100
Pills $99.00 Free Shipping!
100% guaranteed. 24/7 Call
Now! 888-889-5515.

MISCELLANEOUS
Earthlink High Speed Internet.
As Low As $14.95/month (for
the first 3 months.) Reliable
High Speed Fiber Optic Tech-
nology. Stream Videos, Music
and More! Call Earthlink Today
1-855-520-7938.

Applying for Social Security
Disability or Appealing a
Denied Claim?  Call Bill Gordon
& Assoc., Social Security Dis-
ability Attorneys, 1-855-498-

6323! Free Consultations.
Local Attorneys Nationwide
[Mail: 2420 N St NW, Washing-
ton DC. Office: Broward Co. FL
(TX/NM Bar.)]

Become a Published Author.
We want to Read Your Book!
Dorrance Publishing-Trusted
by Authors Since 1920 Book
manuscript submissions cur-
rently being reviewed. Com-
prehensive Services: Consulta-
tion, Production, Promotion
and Distribution Call for Your

Free Author’s Guide 1-877-
626-2213.

Portable Oxygen Concentrator
May Be Covered by Medicare!
Reclaim independence and
mobility with the compact
design and long-lasting battery
of Inogen One. Free informa-
tion kit! Call 888-609-2189.

Dental Insurance from Physi-
cians Mutual Insurance Com-
pany. Coverage for [350+ ]
procedures. Real dental insur-
ance -Not just a discount plan.
[Don’t wait!] Call now! Get
your Free Dental Information
Kit with all the details! 1-877-
308-2834. www.dental50-
plus.com/cadnet #6258

Two great new offers from
AT&T Wireless! Ask how to get
the Next Generation Samsung
Galaxy S10e Free. Free iPhone
with AT&T’s Buy one, Give
One. While supplies last! Call
1-866-565-8452 or
www.freephonesnow.com//cad
net.

Stay in your home longer with
an American Standard Walk-In

Bathtub. Receive up to $1,500
off, including a free toilet, and
a lifetime warranty on the tub
and installation! Call us at 1-
855-481-3969 or visit
www.walkintubquote.com/nati
onal.

HughesNet Satellite Internet -
25mbps starting at
$49.99/mo! Get More Data
Free Off-Peak Data. Fast down-
load speeds. WiFi built in!  Free
Standard Installation for lease
customers! Limited Time, Call
1-855-973-9254.

Eliminate gutter cleaning forev-
er! LeafFilter, the most
advanced debris-blocking gut-
ter protection. Schedule a
FREE LeafFilter estimate today.
15% off Entire Purchase. 10%
Senior & Military Discounts.
Call 1-855-402-0373.

Lung Cancer? Asbestos expo-
sure in industrial, construction,
manufacturing jobs, or military
may be the cause. Family in the
home were also exposed. Call
1-866-795-3684 or email can-
cer@breakinginjurynews.com.
$30 billion is set aside for

asbestos victims with cancer.
Valuable settlement monies
may not require filing a lawsuit.

Cross country Moving, Long
distance Moving Company, out
of state move $799 Long Dis-
tance Movers. Get Free quote
on your Long distance move.
1-844-452-1706.

Call Empire Today® to sched-
ule a Free in-home estimate on
Carpeting & Flooring. Call
Today! 1-855-404-2366.

Free Cash That’s right WE will
send you $5 by cash app free
right now! Text the word “cad-
net” to 706-761-1745.

DISH Network $59.99 For 190
Channels! Add High Speed
Internet for Only
$19.95/month. Call Today for
$100 Gift Card! Best Value &
Technology. Free Installation.
Call 1-855-837-9146 (some
restrictions apply).

WANTED TO BUY
Wants to purchase minerals
and other oil and gas interests.
Send details to P.O. Box 13557
Denver, Co. 80201.

◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

WANTED
Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

ELECTRICIAN
ELECTRICAL WIRING. Insured
Master Electrician. Fair prices, Fast
response, and Free estimates.
BBBA+, Dana at 759-9876.

FIREWOOD
DRY K/D FIREWOOD, 1/6 cord
(21.4 cu ft) $433.00, delivery &
stacking available, The Firewoodguy
@ 437-0940. 

HANDYMAN SERVICE
ADVANCED HANDYMAN SERVICES.
Bathroom remodeling, carpentry, rot
repair, & painting. Low rates. Call
(603)490-4673. www.advanced-
handymanservices.org.

MASONRY
Michele's Masonry 
Specializing in repair work: base-
ments, steps, walkways, pointing,
stucco, stone work, free estimates
421-0686 
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4:24 p.m. Welfare Check
by four officers results in
the Transportation to
hospital from Chase
Road.
7:34 p.m. Disturbance
investigated on Orchard
View Drive at Workout
Club and Wellness Cen-
ter.
8:17 p.m. Peace Rest-
ored by three officers
after a disturbance on
Litchfield Road.

Friday - June 26
10:51 a.m. Identity Theft
investigated at Manches-
ter Boston Regional Air-
port.
12:37 p.m. Serveces ren-
dered for Drug Offenses
on Nashua Road at
Juliano’s Italian Pizzeria.
5:55 p.m. Drug Offenses
investigated on Fairway
Road.
9:16 p.m. Warrant Serv-
ed and arrest made Wal-
lace Farm Apartments
on Bridle Path. Matthew
Prine, 31, of Londonder-
ry charged with three
counts of Cruelty to Ani-
mals; Negligent.
10:38 p.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance Investigated by
six officers on Charle-
ston Avenue.

Saturday - June 27
3:15 a.m. Disturbance
investigated by four offi-
cers on Whittemore
Road
6:48 p.m. Suicide At-
tempt/Threat investi-
gated on Crestview
Circle.
3 p.m. Five officers ren-
der services in keeping
the peace on Lancaster
Drive.
4:03 p.m. Four officers
assist with Suicide At-
tempt/Threat and trans-
portation to the hospital
from Lancaster Drive.
5:31 p.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance investigated on
Iroquois Circle.
6:31 p.m. Services Ren-
dered for Neighborhood
Disputes on Crabapple
Lane.
7:02 p.m. Shooting Com-
plaint investigated on
Page Road at Mammoth
Road.

7:44 p.m. Peace restored
after Criminal Threaten-
ing on Rockwood Lane.
9:02 p.m. Peace restored
after Disturbance on
Royal Lane.
10:25 p.m. Shooting Com-
plaint investigated on
Mammoth Road at Page
Road.

Sunday - June 28
10:26 a.m. Shooting
Complaint investigated
on Jason Drive.
1:31 p.m. Shooting Com-
plaint investigated on
Lance Avenue at Wilson
Road.
1:57 p.m. Disturbance
Investigated by four offi-
cers on Wilshire Drive.
2:38 p.m. Suicide At-
tempt/Threat investigat-
ed on Lancaster Drive.
4:23 p.m. Suicide At-
tempt/Threat transport-
ed to hospital on Kelley
Road.
7:35 p.m. Suicide At-
tempt/Threat Transport-
ed To Hospital from
Symmes Drive at Reli-
able Equipment.
9:18 p.m. Welfare Check
investigated by six offi-
cers on Shenandoah
Avenue.
9:51 p.m. Welfare Check
investigated on Whitte-
more Road at Mammoth
Road.

Monday - June 29 
12:47 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated by
three officers on Chase
Road.
12:56 p.m. Disturbance
investigated by four offi-
cers on Harvey Road.
6:29 p.m. Services ren-
dered for suspicious
activity on Capitol Hill
Drive.
8:48 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Drug Offenses
on Cheyenne Avenue at
Brook Park Estates Park.

Tuesday - June 30
1:40 a.m. Motor Vehicle
Check results in an
arrest made on Garden
Lane at Park and Ride
South. Tonya Tessier, 38,
of Springfield, VT arrest-
ed on a Warrant.
12:20 p.m. Larceny/For-
gery/Fraud investigated
on Nashua Road at
Janie’s Uncommon Café.

Police Log
Continued from page 18

12:44 p.m. Larceny/For-
gery/Fraud investigated
at N.H. Liquor Store on
Michels Way.
1:53 p.m. Warrant Ser-
ved and an arrest made
on South Road. Richard
Russo, 43, of Londonder-
ry charged with provid-
ing a False Report to Law
Enforcement; Danger/
Offense.
2:58 p.m. Criminal
Threatening investigat-
ed on Rockingham Road
at 7-Eleven.
5:30 p.m. Services ren-
dered in keeping the
peace on Lancaster
Drive.
7:28 p.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance investigated
on Kendall Pond Road.
8:24 p.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on
Charleston Avenue.
8:55 p.m. Five officers
respond to a distur-
bance on Beech Hill
Drive, resulting in Trans-
portation to a hospital.

Wednesday - July 1
12:05 a.m. Peace rest-
ored after a disturbance
on Beech Hill Drive.
7:49 p.m. Disturbance
investigated on Industri-
al Drive at Uni-Cast. 
3:27 p.m. Overdose in-
vestigated on Perkins
Road at Twin’s Smoke
Shop.
3:47 p.m. Disturbance
investigated on Nashua
Road at TNT Fireworks.
6:59 p.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance leads to an
Arrest on Noyes Road.
Seven officers assist
with charging Jeffrey St
Louis, 58, of Londonder-
ry with Domestic Vio-
lence - Assault; and
Criminal Threatening -
Conduct.

Thursday - July 2
7:50 a.m. Eleven offi-
cers assist with serving
a Warrant on White
Plains Avenue.
10:04 a.m. Warrant ser-
ved and an arrest made
on Barkland Drive. Brit-
tany Glasier, 32, of Derry
charged with Simple
Assault (Physical Con-
tact or Bodily Injury).
2:52 p.m. Peace restored
after a disturbance on
Pendleton Lane.
4:03 p.m. Services
rendered in keeping
the peace on Shasta
Drive.
6:40 p.m. Warrant ser-
ved and an Arrest made on
By Street in Lowell Mass.
Mark Morgera, 32, of Low-
ell, Mass. charged with four
counts of Domestic Vio-
lence (Simple Assault; Phys-
ical Contact).

Friday - July 3
3:43 a.m. Five officers
respond to an incident
of Criminal Threatening,
resulting in transporta-
tion to a hospital from
Happy Lane. 
12 p.m. Missing Person
taken to Family/Guar-
dian/Other on Royal
Lane.
2:25 p.m. Services ren-
dered in keeping the
peace at Major League
Auto Sales on Rocking-
ham Road.
8:05 p.m. Sudden
Death investigated by
four officers on Scots
Place.
10:10 p.m. Arrest made
during a Domestic Dis-
turbance on Boyd Road.
Donald Martell, 39, of
Londonderry charged
with Domestic Violence
(Simple Assault; Physi-
cal Contact).

Saturday - July 4
10:17 a.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance results in an
Arrest on Capitol Hill
Drive. Mindy Marcelino,
33, of Londonderry
charged with Domestic
Violence Simple Assault.
10:28 a.m. Suspicious
activity investigated on
Holstein Avenue.
11:49 a.m. Criminal
Threatening investigat-
ed on Pendleton Lane.
8:09 p.m. Disturbance
on South Road Taken/
Referred to other

Agency. 

Sunday - July 5
11:57 a.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance investigated
on Royal Lane.
1:31 p.m. Larceny/Forg-
ery/Fraud investigated
at Londonderry Flea
Market on Avery Road.
2:28 p.m. Criminal Thre-
atening investigated on
Constitution Drive.
9:01 p.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance investigated by
three officers on Owl
Road.

Mark S. Flood
Mark S. Flood, 56, of Franklin,

NH, died Friday July 3, 2020, in his
home. He was born in Youngstown,
OH on Aug. 12, 1963, a son of the
late George and Nancy (Jobes)
Flood. He had been a resident of

Franklin for the past couple of years, formerly
living in Manchester, NH and Londonderry, NH.
Mark had been employed for Summit Packaging
in Manchester for over 30 years, more recently
working for Home Depot. He enjoyed sports
cars, especially his Mustang GT, going to car
shows, motocross, and shooting at the range. 

He is survived by his wife, Teresa Flood of
Derry; his daughter, Tatyana Flood; his son, Tyler
Flood; his grandson, Abram Salyer; his stepchil-
dren, Cody McFarland, Jason McFarland, Chase
McFarland, and Maurice Wells, III; his brother,
Clifford “Kip” Flood; two sisters, Karen Glenden-
ning and the late George Glendenning, and
Pamela Barker and her husband George Barker;
as well as several nieces, nephews and cousins.
He was predeceased by two sisters, Deborah
Flood in 2008, and Cynthia Mannarini in 2005.

Following cremation, calling hours will be
held on Thursday, July 9 from 5 - 7 p.m., in the
Peabody Funeral Homes and Crematorium, 290
Mammoth Rd., Londonderry. Due to State of NH
guidelines, all guests are required to wear masks
and encouraged to social distance. In lieu of
flowers, memorial contributions may be made to
charity of one’s choice. To send a condolence or
for more information, please visit,
www.peabodyfuneralhome.com
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